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Private Sector Interaction in the Decision Making Processes of Public Research Policies 

Country Profile:  Greece 

1. Political, institutional and economic framework and important actors 

Greece’s R&D intensity is below EU average (overall R&D investment Euro 0.8 bn. = 0.91% 
of GDP).1 The Private Sector is a less important performer of research (32.7% of GERD) and 
also a comparably weak contributor with 33% of GERD.2 The Greek National Science and 
Innovation System tends to have a strong international orientation and a high degree of in-
ternationalisation (international funds account for 18.4% of GERD, significantly above EU 
average). 3  However, European Communities Funds are the major international funding 
source. 

The Greek Science and Innovation System is characterised by comparably high shares of 
funding allocated to the higher education sector (44.9% of GERD) and to government re-
search organisations (22.1%).4 The largest share of Private Sector R&D expenditure is cov-
ered by industry funds (90% of BERD), while government funds account for only 1.2% of 
BERD.5  

Currently, there is no explicit national Greek research policy. Research and innovation as 
important drivers for a sustainable economic development of Greece have only recently re-
ceived growing attention among political authorities. Therefore, related policies and struc-
tures are still in an early development stage. Increasingly, Greece develops measures to 
create awareness for research and innovation among the Private Sector to strengthen the 
industrial research base. 

In this system, a multitude of actors interact on several levels (see Figure 1). 

Figure 1: Structure of the Greek Science and Innovation System 

                                                 
1
 Source: OECD MSTI database; EUROSTAT 2006 

2
 BERD accounting for 0.2% of GDP; Source: OECD MSTI database; 2003 data 

3
 Source: OECD MSTI database; EUROSTAT 2006.  

4
 Public Sector shares are significantly above EU and OECD average. 

5
 BERD accounting for 0.2% of GDP; Source: OECD MSTI database; Public funds for Private Sec-

tor R&D are significantly below EU and OECD average 

Research 
Council of Norway

Support / 
Infrastructure

Advisory and 
Coordinating
Bodies

Administrative
Bodies

Target Group
Specific Funding

Public Research
Institutes

Public Sector Private Sector

Program 
Funding

Universities

Parliamentary 
Committee on
Technology 
Assessment

National 
Council on 
Research & 
Technology

Coordinating groups / Advisory

Program 
Advisory 

Committees

GSRT

Industrial
research budgets

Higher Education Large Scale Facilities Scientific Information Technology Transfer

Public Private
Partnerships

Industrial
Research SMEs

Contract 
Research

Political
Authorities

Scientific
Societies

Individ. Programs

Institutional
Funding

Research 
for/by
SMEs

Industry Associations

Federation 
of Greek 
Industries 

Research
Execution

Ministry of Economy 
and Finance

Ministry of 
Development 

(MoD)

GSRT

Ministry of 
Education (MoE)

Research 
Funding

National 
Competitiveness 

Council

MoE

Federation of 
Industrialists 
of Northern 

Greece

Bioethics 

National 
Committee

Parliament

National 
Documentation 

Center



Country Profile: Greece 
 

Page 2 of 8 

a. Political/governmental authorities and intermediate bodies 

In the Greek government, the Ministry of Development (MoD), the Ministry of Education and 
Religious Affairs and the Ministry of Economy and Finance (MEF) are the most important 
government authorities in the areas of research and innovation policies. 

Through its General Secretariat for Research and Technology (GSRT), the MoD has the re-
sponsibility for designing and implementing research policy measures and for the supervision 
of national research organisations.6 The GSRT is responsible for the promotion of innovation, 
the development of funding schemes and the refinement of legal instruments. Over the last 
years, GSRT increasingly paid attention to the exploitation of research results. Hence tech-
nology transfer and innovation as well as measures for public awareness creation for science 
and technology have been given priority in policy making. Through direct research policy 
measures, the GSRT is in steady contact with the Private Sector. But so far, no systematic 
identification of the Private Sector’s research- and innovation-related needs has been con-
ducted nor has such information been used in GSRT’s research funding strategy develop-
ment. 

The MoD, and the GSRT are supported by the National Council for Research and Technol-
ogy (NCRT). NCRT is an advisory body which focuses on identifying and rating important 
national research fields and on supervising the management of public research institutions 
under the auspices of GSRT. To advise the ministry on industry and economic policy matters, 
the National Competitiveness Council has been established. This council is chaired by the 
Minister of Development and consists of the highest ranking officials of various departments 
of the Ministry and of representatives of the main employers’ associations and the trade un-
ions. 

With a focus on tertiary and further education as well as on basic research-oriented issues, 
the Ministry of Education and Religious Affairs is responsible for research and innovation 
related policies and framework conditions. In addition, the Ministry of Education and Reli-
gious Affairs influences the structure of universities and colleges directly through scientific 
leadership position appointments.  

The Ministry of Economy and Finance mainly designs the legal framework conditions and 
special support schemes for innovative companies and investments in high-technology prod-
ucts and services. 

Other ministries play minor roles in research policy. 

A few intermediary organisations are dedicated to technology diffusion and the creation of 
awareness in specific economic fields. These are mainly created by Public Sector initiative 
on a regional level and operate as private companies. 

b. Research performing institutions 

The public universities perform approximately half of the national research efforts. Expendi-
ture on Higher Education Institutes (HEI) has significantly increased over the last years 
reaching 382 million EURO in 2004.7 Traditionally, they have been focused on education. In 
addition, their high degree of autonomy and the legal framework under which they operate 
make it difficult to crate the necessary incentives and pressure to accelerate the transition to 
structures which are open for research-based cooperation with the Private Sector8. In addi-
tion, the lack of awareness of research and innovation on the side of Private Sector actors 

                                                 
6
 except for universities and colleges 

7
 latest data available; Expenditure on HEI amounted to 172.2 million EURO in 1995; Source: 

OECD MSTI database; EUROSTAT 2006 
8
 According to the European Trend Chart’s Annual Innovation Policy Trends and Appraisal Report 

Greece 2004-2005, …the establishment of parallel structures to the main university administration 
for funding research projects in the 1980ies (special accounts, research institutes), although re-
sisted for several years by unions of students and several academics, generated new opportuni-
ties 
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does also not create a necessary strong demand which would be helpful to stimulate the 
development of university-based research services. 

Beyond the universities, eleven small- to medium-sized public research centres (which ac-
count for 20% of Greek RTD) contribute to the training of researchers and to research in 
specific fields.  

c. Private Sector 

The business sector is considered as weakest part of the Greek Science and Innovation Sys-
tem. The majority of companies are small and mostly active in traditional industries and have 
traditionally depended on technological know how from abroad for its operations and devel-
opment. Therefore, the industrial research base has remained underdeveloped, even if new 
sectors have begun to emerge in the last decade, such as ICT and the share of the business 
sector in financing RTD has risen to 30% in 2001.  

The Private Sector’s interests in the formulation and implementation of research policies are 
mainly represented by the Federation of Greek Industries and the Federation of Industrialists 
of Northern Greece.  

2. National research policy decisions and Private Sector involvement 

Instigation and Design stage 

As described in the previous chapter, the Greek National Science and Innovation System is a 
rather fragmented system with considerable barriers which have limited so far the develop-
ment and implementation of a consistent national research and innovation strategy. 

The Private Sector is involved in the instigation of research policies and programmes through 
informal consultations as well as through participation in the National Advisory Council on 
Research and Technology and the National Competitiveness Council. In addition, the Private 
Sector, namely the Federation of Greek Industries and the Federation of Industrialists of 
Northern Greece, are regularly engaged in research and innovation awareness creation 
campaigns and in formal consultations with GSRT. 

Currently, a technology foresight study is conducted. This study is coordinated by GSRT 
which organises 11 working groups around thematic areas. Members of the working groups 
involve representatives from the Private Sector, academia, research institutions, government 
and NGO’s. 9 The aim of the study is to identify possible roles and development paths for 
Greece in different scenarios, reflecting the development paths of competing National Sci-
ence and Innovation Systems. The Private Sector is actively involved in these activities. 

Involvement of the Private Sector associations mainly aims at creating awareness for re-
search and innovation among associations’ member companies. The second focus area are 
the higher education strategy and related framework conditions. However, there is no stan-
dardised procedure for all different policies to be observed. The driving force in such initia-
tives is in most case the Private Sector. 

Limitations of Private Sector involvement are the weak industrial research base and rather 
complicated mechanisms of involvement in those early stages. Hence involvement is very 
often of informal nature instead of substantial formal consultations. 

Private Sector involvement in both stages is perceived as conducive to the performance of 
the Greek National Science and Innovation System. In the long run, Private Sector involve-
ment is likely to increase substantially. 

                                                 
9
 Thematic areas include agrarian development and fishery; industrial production and manufactur-

ing; energy, information technologies, communications / e-business; transport; environment, 
health and quality of life; tourism and culture, government and e –government; materials and bio-
technology. 
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Implementation and Assessment/revision stage 

In the course of the overall research policy implementation, the Private Sector is mainly in-
volved in the implementation of research programmes and in projects through the principle of 
bottom-up research funding used by the GSRT. There is an open consultation process es-
tablished which involves Private Sector representatives especially with the aim of further de-
veloping the interactive approach towards identifying priority areas and Private Sector needs.  

Another form of Private Sector involvement which is gaining importance is the establishment 
of technology parks and incubators and other policy measures to enhance the exploitation of 
re3search results and knowledge created in public research. The creation and development 
of private science and technology parks and incubators, which are operated as private enti-
ties, has gained importance. In addition, the creation of intermediary bodies and technology 
brokers creates potential for successful Private Sector involvement. Other measures aiming 
at the exploitation of public research results are initiated either on the initiative of the re-
searchers themselves or of private financing institutions, enterprises or individuals. Such 
measures are considered to request at least 50% co-financing from private sources to create 
Public-Private-Partnerships. 

Public Sector policy makers are also responsible for the assessment and revision of research 
policies. Here the Private Sector is asked for opinion through participation in workshops and 
steering committees as well as self initiated preparation of position papers. 

Private Sector involvement at these stages is formally established through board member-
ships to a limited extent, but mostly of an informal nature. Involvement is sought by both the 
Public and the Private Sector and likely to increase significantly.  

Observations: Possible barriers and current initiatives  

The National Science and Innovation System of Greece remains at an early development 
stage. It is commonly recognised that Private Sector enterprises’ innovation potential is lim-
ited by lacking awareness and resources for research as a source of innovation and competi-
tiveness. This is the case especially for the large share of very small companies in manufac-
turing without any research- and innovation-related activities. 

Recent initiatives focus on the development and improvement of framework conditions for 
research and the application and transfer of research results, e.g. technology brokerage, 
public understanding of science and technology and further expansion of technology parks 
and incubators. 

3. Other important policy decisions with Private Sector involvement 

Human resource development in the research sector 

Following the Private Sector’s expression of a need for human resources training in technol-
ogy and innovation management, the development of post-graduate non-academic courses 
was stimulated and funded by GSRT. The target groups for such a policy measure in the first 
instance are Private Sector opinion makers and to some extent young researchers. Policy 
makers reacted rapidly to a Private Sector initiative and provided an efficient solution to meet 
an urgent short term need expressed by the Private Sector.  

4. Types of industry involvement and degree of use 

Private Sector involvement varies, depending on the stage of policy decision making. Active 
involvement is sought by the Private Sector especially in the instigation and design of na-
tional innovation framework conditions and related issues, whereas the Public Sector seems 
to be more active in involving the Private Sector in the instigation, design and implementation 
of direct research policy measures. Categories of Private Sector involvement instruments 
mainly used are as follows: 
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� General dialogue, initiated by policy makers is used occasionally. Such dialogue focuses 
on the identification of Private Sector needs with reference to mid- to long term general 
framework conditions, e.g. human resources and education / training needs. 

� Informal involvement without direct participation in research policy decision making, initi-
ated by policy makers, takes place most intensely in the design and implementation 
phases. The Private Sector acts in an advisory role without (co-)decision power.  

� The Private Sector is formally involved on the initiative of the Public Sector in the design, 
implementation and assessment of direct research policy measures. Such involvement 
takes place mainly through membership of Private Sector representatives in the National 
Council on Research and Technology and the National Competitiveness Council. 

� Joint activities between the Public and the Private Sector on the operative level are es-
sential to create science and technology parks and incubators. Other activities include 
technology foresight activities. 

� Staff interaction between the Public and the Private Sector is barely used. 

� Proactive involvement sought and initiated by the Private Sector usually refers to aware-
ness creation for research and innovation among Greek industry. 

Different types and degrees of involvement are explained in more detail in table 1 on page 7.  

5. Selected useful examples of transferable approaches and experiences 

The national research policy and governance system of Greece is still under development. 
However, several approaches have already emerged which may be of interest especially for 
countries with comparable challenges.10 

5.1 ‘HERON’ Programme for Employment of New Research Staff in Business 

The “HERON” programme aims to stimulate the employment of research staff in Private Sec-
tor R&D. Depending on the nature of the research project, subsidies vary between up to 50% 
for industrial research projects and up to 45% for pre-competitive development projects. The 
major target group for this programme are SMEs in traditional industries, especially manufac-
turing industries. In addition, there is a separate programme for service sector companies. 
The programme is intended to serve as a catalyst for the dissemination of research activities 
and the diffusion of tacit knowledge. The Private Sector is involved in this programme 
through the GSRT bottom-up proposal collection approach.  

5.2 Research and Technological Development Consortia in national priority sectors 

In order to promote co-operation between the Private Sector and Public Sector research and 
Higher Education Institutes, a programme Research and Technological Development Con-
sortia (RT) was developed and successfully implemented. It supports collaborative research 
projects in the focus areas identified in the technology foresight exercise. The policy measure 
supports fundamental research, industrial research as well as demonstration projects with 
the objective to accelerate the transfer of research results to commercial application. Private 
Sector participation is considered as a substantial component of any application submitted by 
research institutes or HEIs. Private funding is required in a range between 30-50% of the 
total project budget. In many cases such collaborations are initiated by Private Sector enter-
prises. 

                                                 
10

 Representative examples to highlight good practices. Not intended to serve as a comprehensive 
list and description. 
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5.3 Public Awareness for new Technologies – Support and Formulation of R&T Policy -
Management of R&T Information 

To achieve public understanding and support of research and innovation and to create 
awareness among the actors of the Science and Innovation System, policy measures to en-
hance communication on new technologies have been developed. The aim is to enhance the 
interconnection between science and technology and the Greek society and the diffusion of 
relevant information as a stimulant for innovation-oriented activities. Related measures aim 
at the propagation of patents, scientific and technological information systems, the use of 
statistics for future research and innovation policy and general awareness of research and 
technology issues. The main activities include the preparation of surveys, studies and com-
parative evaluations; the development of technology information systems; the dissemination 
of information about best practices; the organisation of seminars, conferences and brokerage 
events as well as the establishment of expert groups and shared initiatives. The Private Sec-
tor is involved in these activities both as a participant in their design and implementation and 
as a target group for disseminated information and other actions. 
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Appendix 1: Overview of identified instruments for Private Sector involvement 
and their use in Greece 
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Table 1: Overview of instruments used for Private Sector involvement 
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Appendix 2: Sources and Literature 

1. General and country information 

General Secretariat for Research and Technology, Ministry of Development, Towards a 
knowledge based economy, Athens 2004. 

European Commission, Key figures 2003-2004, Towards a European Research Area, STI, 
2003 

European Commission, Enterprise Directorate-General, European Trend Chart on Innovation, 
Annual Innovation Policy Trends and Appraisal Report Greece 2004-2005 

Eurostat, Science and Technology in Europe, Data 1990-2004, Office for Official Publications 
of the European Communities, Luxembourg, 2006 

European Commission, Enterprise Directorate-General, European Trend Chart on Innovation, 
Annual Innovation Policy Trends and Appraisal Report. Greece 2004-2005 

2. Important actors 

http://www.ypan.gr Ministry of Development 

http://www.ypepth.gr Ministry of Education and Religious Affairs 

http://www.mof-glk.gr Ministry of Economy and Finance 

http://www.gsrt.gr General Secretariat for Research and Technology 

http://www.acci.gr National Competitiveness Council 

http://www.ekt.gr National Council for Research and Technology (NCRT) 

http://www.fgi.org.gr Federation of Greek Industries 

http://www.fgi.org.gr Federation of Industrialists of Northern Greece 

http://www.ggb.gr General Secretariat for Industry 

3. Further information and feedback 

This country profile has been prepared by Dr. Dirk Meissner. For further information and 
feedback, please contact the responsible author under Dirk.Meissner@proneos.com 


